

November 10,2022
The regular meeting of the Board of Supervisors of the Township of Cranberry for November 10,2022 was called to order at 10:30AM at the Municipal Building by Matt McSparren, Chairman. This meeting was tape recorded for the purpose of writing these minutes.
· ROLL CALL OF MEMBERS:   Those in attendance were Matt McSparren, Bob Betzold, Fred Buckholtz, Eric Heil (Township Manager), Regina Deloe (Code Enforcement/Zoning Officer),Mike Erwin ( Utility Supervisor) and Ted Williams (Roadmaster) Guests were recorded in the attendance book.
· PUBLIC COMMENTS – NONE
· ADOPTION OF AGENDA – Fred Buckholtz made a motion to adopt the agenda, seconded by Bob Betzold, motion carried (Matt McSparren - yes, Bob Betzold -yes, Fred Buckholtz-yes).
       1.APPROVAL OF MINUTES FOR 10.27.22 – Matt McSparren asked if there were any additions or corrections            to the minutes of the September 22,2022, meeting. Being none, Bob Betzold made a motion to approve the                      minutes, seconded by Matt McSparren, motion carried (Matt McSparren - yes, Bob Betzold -yes, Fred Buckholtz-          yes). 
2.   EXPENDITURES – Matt McSparren asked if there were any questions about the expenditures. Being none, Bob Betzold made a motion to approve the expenditures, seconded by Fred Buckholtz. Motion carried. (Matt McSparren - yes, Bob Betzold -yes, Fred Buckholtz-yes). 

       3.    STAFF REPORTS
       Ted Williams - Road Master: Crew performed the following work: 15 days of leaf collection                   totaling 64 loads; mulching leaves at the parks; clearing the bike trail of leaves; servicing trucks in            preparation for snow plowing. 

      Mike Erwin - Utility Supervisor: Crew performed the following work: 2 water/sewer taps; flushing        fire hydrants (found one with broken collar which was repaired and in operation the next day);                   removed internal pump check valve at Rhoads lift station, installed internal check valve; installed new       impeller at Ranch St lift station; cleared a plugged sewer line on Allegheny Ave; performed                       maintenance at Mall WTP; preparing for 3 day DEP inspection of water system. 

      Regina DeLoe – Zoning: –. Issued 12 zoning permits, $984,669.00 in improvements.                                collected $1250.00 in permit fees. 1 new home and 1 large addition to a business. 

      Eric Heil -Township Manager Reported to the Board: Proposed 2023 budget is advertised for               public inspection for 20 days. The township has been notified that we have received $25,000 in county           liquid fuels money for the Aires Hill Bridge repair. Attended an appeal hearing and we have been              granted a tax exception for 2 township properties. A DCNR grant has been applied for with the help of       Stephanie Felmlee of the parks committee, to be used for Morrison Park upgrades. 

4.   PERSONS ON THE AGENDA \ACTION ITEMS ON THE AGENDA
Agenda Items

1. Cypress Creek Solar Conditional Use. Opening remarks were given by solicitor Bruce Getsinger that the board intended to render a decision on Conditional Use. Bruce then called Regina DeLoe for a housekeeping matter, DeLoe stated that the conditional use application had been reviewed by the Township Planning Commission on October 17, 2022, and they had no additional information and approved the application and plan. Frank Pankratz asked to comment, and brought up minutes of May 12th supervisor meeting, then May 26th meeting, then June 9th meeting that board indicated acceptance of curative zoning amendment, then June 23rd meeting minutes as approved, and questioned that minutes were approved and no evidence that a public hearing was held as indicated by minutes. Pankratz was informed that the meeting was held separate from a regular board meeting, the information wouldn’t appear in regular minutes, and that the meeting minutes were recorded, and Eric has them. Pankratz then asked about setback requirements and asked in planning board knew about this, then brought up that he is chair of County Planning Commission and commented about the SALDO and asked if the people in Cranberry were asked about this. Pankratz then asked about taxing of the project and was informed by board that the assessment of the land would change and result in a higher taxing rate. Getsinger then continued and read proposed decision and read the verbiage of the conditions that would be required based on a board: PSEP shall conform to all required conditions; set back along southern border of project shall be 100 feet; shall provide any additional training to EMA personnel as requested; applicant shall provide financial security for the decommissioning. Getsinger then read the decommissioning bond requirements verbatim as written. Following the reading, Getsinger asked the board if they desired to make a motion. Chair McSparren then desired to make comments to attendees: he mentioned that no public members attended any of the prior public hearings on this solar development; mentioned that during a past property maintenance ordinance process, people were in favor of their property rights and nobody wanted the international property maintenance code, he is big on personal property rights, and the Findlay’s are doing everything right and exercising their personal property rights; we took suggestions and made changes to this involving conditions. McSparren then stated he would entertain a motion. Vice Chair Betzold then commented that he is on the planning board and that no one showed up for the evening public meetings when this was being discussed. Matt then asked for a motion to approve the conditional use. Motion to approve made by Fred Buckholtz, second by Bob Betzold.  (Matt McSparren-yes, Bob Betzold-yes, Fred Buckholtz-yes) 

      5.  PUBLIC COMMENTS – 
Laura Allaman spoke and agreed that the Findlay’s have a right to use their property. Her concern was the setback. She asked for 300 feet and coverage of the fence with vegetative screening having a concern of the view. A discussion among several people including representatives from Cypress Creek appearing via zoom was held about the type of screening that would be planned. Chelsea Woodfin stated via zoom that the trees would be planted 10 feet apart, further discussion continued about making that smaller of adding a second row of planting and other details about plantings. Further discussion took place with Allaman asking again for a 300-foot setback. Getsinger explained that the 300 feet would be for aesthetics and that isn’t a valid concern in zoning, and a 300-foot setback would make this project unfeasible.

Gretchen Himes then asked if this conditional use was specific to these 3 properties. 

Frank Pankratz asked the board if they would amend or re-write the existing ordinance. The board indicated that they would not entertain that but would consider adding additional conditions as needed. A brief discussion about setbacks in other ordinances occurred. 

Jeff Allaman commented about setbacks and commented that bonding was missed in the ordinance. 

Gordon Bickel commented about Aires Hill bridge and asked about its repairs, commented about fire stations and the state is talking about consolidation, diesel fuel is in short supply, if we have a shooting war anywhere, we’d not have diesel, ambulance services in Clarion County are going unmanned, 
  6.  COMMENTS OF MEMBERS – NONE
The meeting was adjourned with Fred Buckholtz  making the motion to adjourn and Bob Betzold seconding. All voted in favor at 11:20AM. (Matt McSparren - yes, Bob Betzold -yes, Fred Buckholtz-yes). The next meeting of the Board of Supervisors of the Township of Cranberry will be November 22, 2022, at 7:00PM.
ATTEST
Eric Heil

Township Manager 

